Approved Minutes

These are the Approved Minutes of the November 20, 2013 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order by President, Dale Herrick, at 7:01 p.m. Directors present were: Dale Herrick (President), Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Warren Johnson, Andrew Lattimer (Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber (Secretary), Glenn Brand, Susan Atwater (arrived at 7:06) and Diane Bernier.  Director Onessimo was absent.  The Board was joined by new board member, Sean Buda, who will be taking over for John Boccuzzi.  Chris Kohnle of Elite Property Management, LLC was also present for the entire meeting.

2. Approval of Minutes: The Minutes for the October 2013 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for Acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed:
· On page 4, item 7b, last line, change “committee” to “Council”
· On page 5, item 8e, line 1, change “for” to “4”, line 3, change “22” to “2”
· On page 5, item 8c, line 4 change “citing” to “sighting”
· On page 6, remove first Motion, which was incorrectly inserted.

In addition to the changes to the Minutes, Director Bernier also raised the issue of the contents of the Minutes in general pointing out a specific section of the Minutes wherein the Secretary noted her own opinion on a particular topic that was vocalized at the meeting. Director Bernier does not feel the Minutes should include opinion. Rather that they should be specific, short and to the point without any opinions unless it is part of Unit Owners Forum.  She feels that Robert’s Rules calls for much shorter Minutes and that the present Minutes include information which is not important and does not justify being part of the Minutes. Director Brand feels that since we are all volunteers, we should all be allowed leeway in what we do but suggesting that new Directors in the new calendar year can address that issue. Director Herrick agrees that the Minutes should be short and in summary but that it is so late in the year to bring this topic up that the new Board will have to deal with it. Director Lattimer stated that if the information in the Minutes is unimportant, it doesn’t really matter whether it’s in the Minutes or not we should move on.

MOTION:  Director Lattimer made a motion; seconded by Director Sikora to accept the Minutes as amended.  Motion passed unanimously.
3. Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer reported.  The community now has $54,500 cash balance which is much better than last month. The operations net income for October 31, 2013 is $11,000 over the yearly budget from last year and the community appears to be in good shape. Director Lattimer points out that the pool was well under budget due to not having a pool attendant which was partially budgeted for; however, utilities are up, landscaping cost are up $6000 due to an increased snow removal cost and landscaping due to the storm.
4. Unit Owners Forum:

Peter DeBisschop: Posed a question: When Councils or the Conservancy overspend or under spend what happens?  He gave as an example that last year the Village overspent and had to take some money out of its Reserve Funds.  Director Herrick and Director Lattimer explained that the audit gives us the adjusting figures and we changed the figures by adding a journal entry for the additions and subtractions into and out of Reserves. If the Council understands, the money that remains is transferred into its Reserves. If it over spends, money is taken out of Reserves to cover the additional expenditures.  In the file reports, journals for the calendar year in which these occur, an entry will show the adjustment. The audit is seen later; that information is not evidence on the actual Balance Sheet.

Ruth Johnson:  Spoke on behalf of both the Welcome and Communications Committees. They are having trouble identifying new renters since many of the Unit Owners do not follow the Declarations requirements to notify the Conservancy regarding any rentals and provide copies of leases. She proposes that the Board of Directors consider imposing fines and a timetable for producing this information. She handed out to the Board some suggestions which she would like the Board to consider.  Director Herrick asked that the Property Manager add this issue to the January agenda.

Bonnie Farmer:  Inquired as to how the community is paying for Super Bowl party? Peter DeBisschop answered that question saying that the Meeting House has an antenna which will allow it to access the Super Bowl at a very low cost.

She also wanted to know if there are Rules for Council Meetings having Minutes? She wanted to know if when the Councils meet they are supposed to have Minutes that are available to their members to let their members know what is going on. Director Herrick answered that the Councils do not follow Robert’s Rules and they have very informal meetings so Minutes are not required as far as he is aware.

Deb Giampolo:  She wanted to thank the members of the Board of Directors for their participation in volunteering for the community. She noted that the job of Secretary is difficult and that as someone who has attended the Board Meetings regularly for over 10 years, she has seen multiple different styles, some who write nearly everything in the Minutes and some who do not and who only write Motions. She stated that as someone who cannot always attend the Board Meetings, she finds it helpful to know what happens at the Board Meetings. She feels the current Minutes allow her to miss a meeting and know what has happened at the whole meeting and she for one appreciates having that much detail in the Minutes.

She further noted that the Minutes show a big increase in tree work and is wondering why there’s so much money included and if we can get an idea as to where that money is supposed to be spent.  She also asked why there was an inquiry as to telecom capabilities in the Meeting House. Director Herrick noted that the telecom capability inquiry was to determine whether or not Directors who are away can attend the meeting electronically. As to the tree work, the Property Manager mentioned that there was a lot of tree work that hasn’t been done in the community but the Board has not picked out which projects will be completed. That will wait until after the winter is over. He gave as an example tree work that should have been repaired from the last big storm that has still not been completed.
5. Property Manager’s Report:  Mr. Kohnle indicated that he had contacted the Town regarding cleaning the streetlights on the public roads within the community. That is now in process. 
Insurance renewal is due December 2013. The Property Manager is working on prices with two agents, our current agent as well as Bouvier Insurance. Our representative at the current agent left the current agent to work at Bouvier, therefore contacting her seemed prudent because she knows the property. He is waiting for quotes from both agents from various insurance companies. Director Webber inquired as to whether or not two agents will provide enough quotes to allow the Board to get an idea of competitive bidding prices. Mr. Kohnle does feel that since each agent will be providing us with multiple bids from multiple insurance companies, this will be enough for us to get an idea of what is available in the competitive marketplace. Director Lattimer agreed that two agents quoting multiple insurance companies appear to be enough as did Director Herrick.
The Annual Meeting notice went out the day before this meeting on November 19th. People who receive their notices via email should already have received them.

Director Lattimer inquired regarding the financial statements of the community for 2013 and what was done with them. Mr. Kohnle pointed out that these were forwarded via email some time ago.  Director Webber asked about the CPA fee agreement that was in the Board Packet. She noted that while there is a price quoted, that price is not a definitive price, it assumes several things. It also mentions “normal hourly rates” but does not outline the normal hourly rates that will be charged under the contract. Director Lattimer pointed out that this agreement also does not require that we be given notice if there is a likelihood that the vendor will go over the quoted price. Mr. Kohnle agreed to address these issues with the vendor.

6. Old Business:

a.) Boundaries: we still have no information on the boundaries and have not received a response from Attorney Perlstein. Director Herrick is hopeful that this will be dealt with at the January meeting.
b.) Fines:  Director Herrick questioned what the community documents say regarding fines in the community. He wonders whether the Councils can actually assert fines. The Property Manager believes that the Board of Directors needs to assess fines after notice and a hearing.  Directors Bernier and Webber agreed.  The topic of fines arose out of the discussion raised by Mr. Towers at the last meeting regarding ‘parking in violations’ in the documents regarding the private roads. Director Bernier believes that we should put signs up throughout the community regarding our parking rules. The Property Manager had provided a sticker that could be placed on cars that were illegally parked notifying them of their violation of the rules. The question would be who is going to police this and put the stickers on their neighbor’s cars? Director Herrick feels that the community needs to be very careful about deciding how this is going to be done. Director Raupach believes that the stickers are a good idea but that we need to know which cars belong to whom on the private roads. Director Buda is completely opposed to the idea of towing resident’s cars. He agrees that the Council should be tagging the cars, which he has apparently participated in, and he believes that they are making a difference. Being new to the community and a new owner, he feels that if the Board issues fines that will have a negative impact on property values. Director Brand agrees that the stickers appear to be working and thinks the Board should give it some time. Director Webber asked why the police can’t be asked to deal with this issue. Director Herrick stated that the police will not tag cars that are legally parked on private roads. He agrees that if the dialogue on the stickers is creating a positive result that perhaps fines will not be necessary.
7. New Business:
None.
8. Committee Reports:
a. Environmental Committee: Report was given by Director Brand.  One half of the trail signs have been completely refurbished with posts that are more in keeping with the surroundings. He hopes to have one more meeting before the snow falls. He’s happy to report there has been no beaver damage thus far and that beaver damage would likely already be occurring if we were going to experience it this year. He noted that the wildlife in the community is very visible and he encourages community members to safely observe.  Environmental Committee would be very happy to include new members.
b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop reported that the newsletter draft is in the Board’s emails and should be out on Monday and by Wednesday for those who do not have email.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop reported that for December the Meeting House is booked. Over the year, there were 16 rentals of the Meeting House. Two for the Duplexes, three for the Townhomes, Four for the Village, five for Woodmoor, two for the Ridge.  He noted that the Meeting House contract provides for fines if you violate the Meeting House Rules. Those fines can be $50 to $250 and he wondered whether those fines also need to go through the Board process. The Property Manager stated that this is a contractual issue and the Board does not need to address it.  Director Herrick commended Peter on the comfortable chairs. 
d. Social Committee:  Roland Bernier sent his report in with Director Bernier.  
Bunko on December 16th had 27 people attend.  Thanks to Kathy Larkin and Marlene Towers for organizing the event. 
The calendar is under construction.  He sent thanks to all who have submitted the pictures which have been selected.  Diane Drew will have the calendars for sale soon. 
There will be an Adult Holiday Party on December 7th from 7pm to 10pm (wine, beer and soft drinks will be provided).  Please bring an appetizer or dessert and RSVP. There is an optional Yankee gift swap (see the flyer). 
The children’s holiday party will be December 15th from 2pm to 4pm. They are looking for volunteers to help.  Please contact Joyce Armstrong on that event which will include Santa. 
There will also be a New Years Eve party from 8pm until it ends.  Karaoke, champagne and sparkling wine will be provided.  Attendees should bring finger foods to share and BYOB for everything else. RSVP to Roland. 
The community is planning a Super Bowl party on February 2nd at 5:30pm. Bring your favorite soup to share, BYOB, adults only. 
A movie night is also being planned for December 13th at 7pm.
e. Welcome Committee: Ruth Johnson reported that contact was CWD is now limited because we have a new person there. She is hoping to improve that communication.  Director Herrick instructed the Property Manager to send a letter to CWD\Eli to remind him of the rules and the obligations they have of notifying the community of who is moving in and out of the rental properties. Reminding them that all leases are to be provided to Elite.
f. Standards Committee: Director Sikora reported for his committee that the flow of AAI’s has stopped. The next meeting will be the third Thursday in January (1/16/14). The committee needs a representative from the duplexes. 
g. Garden Committee:  Director Bernier reported that the garden is all cleaned up and she is taking names for plots next year.
h. Document Committee:  Peter DeBisschop reminded the Board that we were all given a set of the documents electronically which he will forward again to the new Board in January. He also reported that an overlay done by Attorney Perlstein to incorporate the new statutory changes is being added into the documents as we speak. He will recirculate that document to the Board in the Annual Meeting memo packet.
MOTION:  The meeting was adjourned at 7:59pm by Motion of Director Lattimer and seconded by Director Sikora. The motion passed unanimously.  

Respectfully Submitted,

Cori-Lynn S. Webber, Secretary
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